CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting

Dr. Claudia Hampton Lecture Hall, February 5, 2003
Voting Members Present: Casten, Chlebicki, Christie, Dominguez, Frickel, Furtado, Furusa, Ganezer, Gasco, Goders, Wiley for Gould, Jacobs, Jennings, Johnson, Kaplan, Kim, Kowalski, Leonard, Long, Lyons, Malamud, McDermott, Moscovici, Moy, Parker, Robles, Saunders, Sheu, L. Smith, Sturm, Todd, Valle, and Welch

Voting Members Absent:  Auth, Cokelez, Cruise, C. Johnson, Turk, Vanterpool, Waller and Watson

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present: Ambrosetti, A. Brown, Lindsay, A. Rodriguez, Walton, Whittemore, Williams

Guests:  Bell-Waters, Bohman, Landefeld, Mellblom, Pomerantz

1. Call To Order at 2:50 p.m.

2. Approval of Agenda

Amended to make Charnofsky Resolution First


M/S/P


Minutes not available because of Mary Brooks’ absence

3. EXEC 03-01 Resolution Dedicated to Hal Charnofsky. The rules were waived to make the resolution, distributed at the meeting and read by Dick Williams, an action item. In addition, Senator Vanterpool read the statewide Senate resolution. Both resolutions, which will be attached to the official minutes in the Senate Office, were unanimously approved after several minor editorial suggestions were made (spell out all acronyms; clarify Hal’s service as Senate Chair: “twice served as Senate Chair”).

4. Chair’s Report. (4.1.) Appreciation for Staff. Chair Whetmore apologized for the lack of distribution of Senate materials and their unprofessional look, saying how much our secretary, Mary Brooks, is missed. She is attending to a family emergency. (4.2) Parking. Whetmore finally got the parking folks to put the staff/faculty parking in the right place (not the rows closest to the building) in Lot 7 west of Welch Hall. (4.3) Exec. Survey. The Senate Executive Committee will be distributing a survey to help measure the Executive Committee’s effectiveness so that it can make mid-year corrections. Whetmore invited Senators to submit questions. (4.4) Enrollment Management Strategy. Whetmore explained the rationale for the email sent to faculty regarding controlling spring enrollment. He sent it in consultation with the Executive Committee. Senator Malamud claimed that he could not figure out what “authority” it had and that it created a “nightmare” in his school. He also wondered whether a mechanism might be developed to consult all Senators before sending out emails that change current practice. Senator McDermott also noted that the email did not reflect campus policy. Whetmore noted that he talked about the problem at the General Faculty meeting and that the email’s suggestions about controlling enrollment were “voluntary.” Senator Saunders thanked Whetmore for the suggestions.

5. Parliamentarian Report. None. Parliamentarian Johnson was absent.

6. Second Reading Items.
· FPC 02-19. Lyle E. Gibson Dominguez Hills Distinguished Teacher Award. After one approved amendment and lots of friendly amendments, the resolution was M/S/P as amended. The corrected version is in the Senate office.
· FPC 02-20. Outstanding Professor Award. Senators and others engaged in even more editing activity, leading to the resolution to be taken back to FPC for further revision.  McDermott asked FPC to consider naming a faculty award after Hal Charnofsky.
7. First Reading Items.

· EPC 03-04. Policies and Procedures Regarding Comprehensive Exams. This policy recommendation comes from the Graduate Council. It is an effort to provide guidelines for comprehensive examinations (analogous to the guidelines now in existence for theses and final projects) so that there is greater consistency among graduate programs and so that comprehensive exams have the same rigor as theses and final projects (as stipulated in Title 5). The Graduate Council was guided by a statewide Senate report, Graduate Education in the CSU, published in 1989 (also known as the Dinelli Report). 
· EPC 03-05. Policy Regarding Unit Ratio for Master’s Degrees. This resolution would decrease the amount of undergraduate coursework allowed in graduate programs from 50% to 30%. It would not adversely impact any current programs (9 UG units would still be allowed).
· EPC 03-06. Credit by Examination in Graduate Courses. This resolution would eliminate the use of credit by examination in graduate programs on the grounds that graduate programs should focus on new knowledge and skills and not on knowledge and skills already learned. Students should be allowed to test out of requirements, but they should not receive unit credit. Instead they should find a suitable substitute course where they would be learning new knowledge and skills. Associate VP Bohman noted that we’re the only CSU that allows credit-by-exam at the graduate level. 
8. Reports:
· President Lyons (TC 4:00). The President noted that various CSU administrators were meeting regularly at the Chancellor’s Office to discuss the CSU budget. He had no concrete information about reductions, but he emphasized the importance of using our current budget process and keeping it transparent. He said that students are lobbying very hard to avoid a fee increase and that community colleges are also lobbying to have their proposed cuts reduced. Everyone is in a state of confusion.

· Provost Walton (TC 4:15). The Provost noted that we’re on target with this year’s enrollment projections and that tenure-track searches have not been cancelled (as is the case on other some other CSUs). She noted that we need to manage our enrollment carefully so that we reach 98% of next year’s target of 9830 FTES. We need to be 2% short of the target in order to serve the “new” students who are already here. Institutional Research Director Frieze observed that we are already at 9500 FTES, so it is incumbent to manage enrollment patterns very carefully so as not repeat our mistake of the early 90s of taking too many students and not receiving additional resources to serve them. There is disagreement expressed about who ultimately controls the size of a class: the individual faculty member, the department, or the fire marshal. The Provost said that, with the newly created smart classrooms, plant operations has been asked to take another look at classroom capacity using the fire code regulations. We cannot exceed that capacity in any classroom. The Enrollment Management Committee is working on a set of recommendations for managing fall enrollment. Senator Jennings observed how difficult it is to get advisor-friendly information on closed classes and waiting lists. The administrators in the room were incredulous since they have daily reports. Jennings said that faculty (and students) need a screen in Banner that would quickly give them this information. Frieze said such a project, with the acronym DIE, was under development with a completion date of Fall 04. Provost Walton could not understand why the technical staff (or the scheduler) in each school could not provide programs this information. 

· Statewide Senator Vanterpool. Vanterpool reported on the meeting held on January 23/24. (1) Tribute to Charnofsky. (2) Report by David Spence in which he said the system needed to improve its graduation rate, partly by reducing the number of units students need to take to graduate (the average is 144). (3)Three faculty were nominated to become the next Faculty Trustee. (4) A policy on whistle-blower protection was being developed, as was a policy on program elimination. (5) The role of faculty in presidential evaluations was also discussed. 

· Barbara Chrispin, Chair of UBC. Chrispin said that UBC was revising the budget process by combining the augmentation and the reduction phases into one “Net-Reduction Plan.” Forms were being developed and would soon be distributed to the various divisions. Workshops would be held in the near future to help administrators and faculty fill out the forms. The due date is March 23rd for all divisions.

9. Adjournment—Meeting adjourned at 5:05 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Senator Lyle Smith
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